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Shire News

Meet the Shire President
Do you have a Shire issue that you wish to discuss or may have a great idea for Carnarvon?  The Shire President extends an
invitation to members of the public to meet with him to discuss your issues or ideas.  Please note that these meetings will be by
appointment only.  The Shire President will be available every Friday between the hours of 9.00am to 12 noon.  If you would like to
catch up with the Shire President please contact Dannielle Hill at the Shire Offices on 99410050 or by email at
hill.d@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

The Shire President looks forward to meeting with you.

SHIRE PRESIDENT'S MANTRA
 

President Eddie Smith

SHIRE OF CARNARVON  IS PROUD TO BE "SMALL BUSINESS FRIENDLY"

Resources for Small Business
There are numerous resources for small businesses available on the Small Business
Development Corporation website - https://www.smallbusiness.wa.gov.au/blog/how-
turn-your-business-idea-career 

The Shire of Carnarvon is part of the Small Business Friendly Local Governments initiative
making the commitment to the small business community of Carnarvon that the Shire are
working towards better practice in engaging with the small businesses.

CEO GETS HER HANDS DIRTY
The CEO Andrea Selvey recently
helped the Tree Society in
planting trees at the Arboretum
in conjunction with the
Carnarvon Community College

WELCOME TO CARNARVON
 

Welcome all visitors to our unique town and trust
that you will enjoy your stay.

 
There are many things to do and see in Carnarvon and hope that you will get the
opportunity to see what our town has to offer.  Don't forget to visit the Space and

Technology Museum, the many cafe's we have along the main street, various shops,
our beautiful coastline and of course the perfect weather we experience all year

round.  
 

Please be safe on the roads when travelling as we would like to see you visit
Carnarvon on your next holidays.

 



From the Council Meeting

COUNCIL PRIORITISES PROJECTS
Over the past two months, Councillors have raised legacy and
emerging issues that require attention with the CEO.The
Administration has also identified several activities and
projects that will require resource allocation in the coming six
to twelve months. Items that could not be progressed
immediately or quickly, were captured on a list to ensure they
were not overlooked while prioritisation and resourcing
capacity is being determined.  To determine which projects get
priority attention, the Council and Executive team held a joint
workshop to consider the items on the list in relative priority.

The workshop with Councillors provided an informal
environment for the Executive and Councillors to engage in
discussion about the competing priorities on human and
financial resources of the organisation.The intention is for that
dialogue to continue to inform resource allocation for new
projects as they emerge to ensure that Shire resources are
targeted in areas that are agreed priorities. 

Council adopted the list of prioritised projects with the
condition that they be reviewed in six months time to ensure
priorities reflect any changes to the internal and external
environment.

To view a list of the projects go to Council's website and view
the June 2021 Council agenda - www.carnarvon.wa.gov.au

GOVERNANCE REVIEW PRESENTED TO COUNCIL
On 8 January 2018, the Deputy Director General of the
Department of Local Government, Sport and Cultural
Industries (the Department) authorised an inquiry under
section 8.3(2) of the Local Government Act 1995 involving the
Shire of Carnarvon. 

The nature of the Inquiry was to encompass aspects of the
Shire and associated business entities that has, has had, may
have, or may have had dealings with the Shire, and the
operations and practices related to tendering, procurement
and financial management from 1 January 2011 to the present
day. 

A recommendation from the Inquiry Report, was that the Shire
of Carnarvon was to undertake a Governance Review which
need to be made available to the Director General of the
Department.

There was no public consultation in preparing this report. The
consultants did consult with the Shire President, several
Councillors, the CEO and key staff. The CEO also consulted
with a Principal Advisory Officer at the DLGSC and his
response was that the Governance Review Report appears to
cover the areas identified in the scope of works endorsed by
the Director General for the Governance Review and that the
report is fairly comprehensive. He did note that certain
findings have lost some significance due to the passing of time
since the issues occurred and the persons involved. However,
the report serves as an excellent opportunity to create a
platform from which the Shire can positively move forward by
putting in place practices and procedures to improve its
operations to support good governance.

A noteworthy finding that should be recognised is that the
review has found no evidence that individual Council members
were not performing their roles in accordance with s.2.8, 2.9,
and 2.10 of the Act and that Council is adhering to the Council
Code of Conduct. These findings by two highly experienced
and qualified local government practitioners, should give the
community confidence that the Council is functional and
compliant. 

Council endorsed that Council and the Administration works
together in the coming months to review all the
recommendations and put a plan in place to implement the
recommendations in a prioritised and systematic and manner
within resource capacity. The intent is that the implementation
plan will be costed and presented formally to Council within
three months of this meeting.

COUNCIL TO RENEW LEASE OF RUSHTON STREET TO 360
HEALTH COMMUNITY LIMITED
360 Health Community Limited (Applicant) seeking Council’s
approval to renew to the lease for the Health Centre located at
9-11 Rushton Street Lot 1173 and a Portion of Lot 1022.

In April 2016 Council granted a commercial lease to the
Applicant for an initial term of 2 years including 3 further
terms of 1 year. The final further term is due to expire on 31
July 2021. The Shire has received a request from the tenant to
renew the lease for a term of 1 year and an option to extend
for 1 year. 

The Applicant provides health and wellbeing services to all
members of the Carnarvon community. The health centre in
Carnarvon is utilised by an accredited Mental Health Social
worker. In order to run the programs the Applicant is
depending on Government funding (Sate & Federal). 

Local public notice will be given of Council's intention to lease
the Health Centre located at Rushton Street.



COUNCIL REJECTS MOBILE TRADER'S APPLICATION IN
CORAL BAY 
Council has rejected an application for a mobile trading licence
to trade as an Australia Post and Lotterywest agent and to
provide news and gifts products and merchandise sales and
services at Lot 800 (No. 79) Banksia Drive, Coral Bay. The
applicant currently operates from this site as a mobile trader
providing Australia Post and Lotterywest products and services.
The licence is due to expire on 26 June 2021. 

The applicant sought approval to use the expandable trailer van
used for the Australia Post/Lotterywest licence at the northern
end of Banksia Drive on Lot 800.  The hours of operation
sought are from 1:00pm until 5:00pm Monday to Friday. Mobile
trading licences can be issued for a maximum period of 12
months. 

Council refused the application on the following grounds - 

1.Councillors were in agreeance that the current site is not 
 readily accessible to customers and presents a traffic hazard
and danger to the public. 

2. Shire of Carnarvon Local Laws Hawkers, Traders and Stall
Holders, Clause 29.5 – Council may refuse to grant the licence
or renewal and it may so refuse if the needs of the district of
the Council or the portion thereof for which the licence is
sought are adequately catered for by established shops or by
persons to whom licences have been previously issued. 

3.  The Coral Bay Mobile Trading Policy is in contradiction to the
Local Planning Scheme No. 13.

Cemeteries Amendment  Local Law
Waste Local Law
Shire of Carnarvon Meeting Procedures  Local Law
Carnarvon Bush Fire Brigade Local Law

COUNCIL ENDORSES LOCAL LAWS
As part of Council's review of the local laws it is proposed to
replace provisions of the Shire of Carnarvon Local Laws
Relating to Local Government Act Local Laws 1998.  

A local government is required to give local public notice
stating that it proposes to make a local law, the purpose and
effect of which is summarized in the notice for a period of 6
weeks after it first appears. A copy is also to be sent to the
Minister for Local Government.

A copy of the draft local laws were sent to the Minister and
local public notice duly given. Submissions closed on 25
February 2021. No comments were received from the public,
but the Department of Local Government, Sporting and
Cultural Industries made a number of suggestions to some of
the proposed local laws.

At the Council Meeting held on 22nd June 2021 as part of the
process of reviewing local laws, Council resolved to adopt the
remainining following amended local laws -

Carnarvon Public Places & Local Government Property Local
Law

From the Council Meeting

COUNCIL REFUSES CARNARVON YACHT CLUB'S REQUEST
FOR TIP FEE WAIVER
Carnarvon Yacht Club (CYC) have formally requested a waiver
of waste disposal fees at the Browns Range waste facility. 

A review of operational practices at Browns Range waste
facility was conducted. It identified several not-for-profit
organisations disposing of waste at the facility without
application of Council adopted fees and charges. This included
not for profit organisations who operate at least to some
extent, commercial type activities.

Clubs such as the CYC provide a valuable element to
community life. Waste management and disposal is also
however a part of community life and there is a cost
associated with provision of that service. Fees and charges
applied consistently across the community ensures users of
the service contribute to its ongoing operation.

As a waste management alternative, the club can elect to pay
for the collection and disposal of waste via the kerbside
collection service. 



From the Council Meeting

APPROVAL GRANTED TO LEASE PORTION OF NWCH FOR
EXISTING TELECOMMUNICATIONS TOWER
Council received a request from ACROPP Property
Consultancy – on behalf of Department of Fire Emergency
Services (DFES) seeking Council’s approval to lease a portion of
lot 374 on Northwest Coastal highway – Reserve 38888
compromising 2,020.64M2  for the purpose of an existing
telecommunication tower. 

Reserve 38888 has been vested to the Shire of Carnarvon for
the purpose of ‘Radio Mast Site’ since October 1984. The
Reserve on Northwest Coastal highway is located
approximately 10km south from Carnarvon Town site. 

DFES has established a telecommunication tower on this site
and is currently undertaking an internal review of all their
telecommunications sites across WA. DFES has indicated that
no formal ground lease is in place for the Carnarvon tower. In
order to legalise DFES’ use of the land, controlled by the Shire,
a request has been made to establish a ground lease over a
portion of the reserve. The total area of the reserve is over 7
hectares, DFES requested a ground lease of 2,020.64M2  in
the middle of the reserve.

The vesting order of reserve 38888 – includes the power to
lease of 21 years upon approval of the Minister for Lands.
Before execution of the lease by both parties a request of
approval by the Minister will be made by the Shire.  

As the application is a government agency, it is not required to
provide public notice (S. 30 Local Government (F&G)
regulations 1996). If the use of site was new it may have been
appropriate to provide public notice. However, given the
continued used of this site for the same purpose the officer
recommendation, in accordance with legislation, includes the
public notice not to be required

COUNCIL ACCEPTS ADDITIONAL FUNDING FROM THE
DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITIES FOR CARNARVON
COMMUNITY PATROL
The Shire has been offered a grant of $100,000 from
Department of Communities to further support the Carnarvon
Community Patrol Project (CCP) for the period 1 May until 31
December 2021.

The CCP provides a non-coercive community intervention
services to prevent and control anti-social and destructive
behaviors. The CCP aims to maintain community peace,
security, and safety within Carnarvon. It promotes culturally
appropriate processes and works together with CTAG and WA
Police. The project only extends to reach out to young people
and vulnerable communities. At the moment the Shire is
responsible for the overall operation of the CCP which
includes the use of a 12-seater bus, recruitment services and
administrative support. CTAC and WA Police assist the Shire in
its operations during the patrols. 

The Shire commenced the CCP as a pilot program in early
2021. It is the intended to increase CTAG involvement and
eventually take over once the project has been fully
developed. Future funding will need to be sourced to ensure
the project is able to be sustained. At present the project has
been funded with existing Carnarvon Youth Services funding
(Department of Communities) and contributions from Council.  

The additional funding ($100,000) has been made available for
the period 1 May until 31 December 2021. Accepting the
additional funding will require the CCP to conduct four ‘shifts’
per week, instead of the current two shifts with opportunity for
additional shifts during funerals, cultural and community
events. 

In recent years, the Council has made significant contributions
to the Shire’s Youth Department due to limited operational
funding from external parties. At present 50% of the cost of
the entire Youth Department has been funded by way of
Council contributions (Year to date expenditure: $396,177,54
and Year to date income: $191,021.60). 

Being able to secure additional funding will supplement
Council’s contribution for the CCP until at least 31 Dec 2021.
The Shire is currently negotiating further funding, but no
formal commitments have yet been made to this effect.
Continuation of the funding will be dependent on the success
of this pilot project. 



REQUEST FOR SUBMISSIONS FOR TOWN BEACH KIOSK CONSIDERED BY COUNCIL AND AWARDED TO NINGALOO
COASTAL SURFARIS FOR DEVELOPMENT OF THE FACILITY AS A CAFE AND ADVENTURE HUB
Details of an evaluation of a Request for Submissions for development of Town Beach Kiosk was submitted by Council Officers
at the June 2021 Council Meeting. It was recommended that Council accepts the business case submission from Ningaloo
Coastal Surfaris and that the CEO be authorised to develop and execute the necessary funding agreements and property lease
to allow the proposal to be implemented.

At its August 2020 Ordinary Meeting, Council resolved to allocate $20,000 ex GST from its Phase 1 Federal Government Local
Roads and Community Infrastructure (LRCI) grant program to a Town Beach Kiosk Upgrade Project.  The stated project aim is to
“refurbish the kiosk at Town Beach so it can be used for a new business to be established.” To ensure monies are allocated to
directly benefit establishment of a specific business, a public request for submissions was conducted. The aim of this process
was to:
a)  invite submissions to establish a business at the kiosk;
b)  assess and evaluate the relative merits of those submissions and their likelihood of success; and
c)  provide a recommendation to council based on the outcome of the request for submissions process.

Prior to advertising the Request for Submission, a commercial market rental valuation for the kiosk property was sought. The
weekly rental of $95 was included in the submission documentation.

In addition to specific Kiosk improvements, under its LRCI Phase 1 approved projects Council also allocated up to $319,000
toward Town Amenity Improvements. That is internally identified as project LRC007 and includes public toilet refurbishments in
its scope of works.

The public toilet at Town Beach adjoins the kiosk facility via a covered breezeway.It has always been envisioned that a general
amenity and cosmetic improvement of the entire building would be carried out regardless of the success or otherwise of the
kiosk Request for Submissions process. 

This refurbishment work may now be planned, costed, and implemented to coordinate with the kiosk development. This
refurbishment work would include but is not limited to:

a)   corrosion removal and treatment;
b)   corroded fixing and flashing replacements;
c)    timber feature renewal and oiling;
d)    painting;
e)    landscaping;
f)     toilet fittings and fixture replacement/upgrades; and
g)    provision of additional street and park furniture. 

This proposal is considered an achievable and desirable outcome for the site and meeting Council’s aim to promote local
business and provide additional activation of key public areas. 

From the Council Meeting



VISITORS IMPRESSED BY CARNARVON
So the Shire of Carnarvon received a very complimentary
email on 1 June 2021 praising the ladies at the Carnarvon
Visitors Centre and also our  great community and town.  So
here is what they had to say -

We recently visited Carnarvon on a holiday and were pleasantly
surprised by your lovely town and its many attractions. But in
making this comment, this was made possible because of your
friendly welcome and helpfulness every time I visited to get advice
or directions. Your gift selection was superb and my family have
all enjoyed the items I chose for them.

Sadly my own town on the south coast has closed its visitor centre
and the local businesses are finding that travelers just keep going
because there is no help and advice offered to them with
accommodation and attractions - the Shire's excuse being that
everybody goes online now - no they don't. When I am on holiday,
the mobile phone, laptop and other technology stays at home. I
am on holiday and do not need to be constantly contacted by my
office!!!

The other very pleasant surprise is that your Shire have
constructed numerous RV parking bays, very welcome for those of
who travel with oversized vehicles. Carnarvon presents itself as a
clean, attractive and friendly town, even to our pets!!

So my grateful thanks to you all for the time and trouble you took
to make our holiday so enjoyable and relaxing. I will have no
hesitation in recommending your delightful town to family, friends
and clients. 

Kindest regards,
Pam Harman
Country Property Brokers

The Visitor Centre ladies have done Carnarvon proud as has 
 the community - keep up the great work!

Shire News

IN BRIEF
 COUNCIL MEETING DATES 2021

 
Agenda Forum Meetings are held in the morning of the
Council Meeting day commencing at 8.30am in Council
Chambers followed by the Council Meeting at 1.00pm

Meetings are open to the public.

FREE WIFI
Free WiFi is available in the Carnarvon
Central Business District. The service is
available throughout the retail area
(Robinson Street) from Woolworths
through to the Fascine. The free service
is also available at the Airport Terminal.



Shire News

GDC FUNDING PUT TO GOOD USE
The Shire of Carnarvon received funding from the Gascoyne Development Commission in 2015 to develop a heritage trail.
The heritage trail project has been an ongoing project which included signage and publications such as a brochure to guide
visitors through the town. 

The Shire Depot team has been an integral part of this project, including making the concrete pillars and installation in
various locations around Carnarvon.



Shire News

RUBBISH TIP FIRE
A Green Waste Tip Fire started on the afternoon  of Saturday 29th 
 May 2021. The cause of the fire is not known, however more than
likely it was spontaneous combustion of broken down vegetation or
a lightening strike. Volunteers from the Fire and Rescue Service and
Bush Fire Service attended with Shire Staff on Saturday and
established that due to the fire being deep within the green waste
pile it was both unsafe and unpractical to extinguish. It was agreed
that the fire would be monitored over the weekend. In consultation
with the Department of Fire and Emergency service the Shire 
 agreed to attempt to aerate the plie to promote burning during
daylight hours. This continued for at least the remainder of the
week and continually monitored and reviewed.

The Shire of Carnarvon managed the Fire in consultation with local volunteers and the Department of Fire and Emergency
Services. Other agencies were consulted as required.

The Waste Site crews worked hard using heavy machinery to aerate the pile during the days to promote burning of the green
waste material. This was an effort to minimse smoke and decrease the time the pile will take to burn out. Due to the nature of
green waste and how it breaks down fires within it are hard and dangerous to extinguish. By aerating the pile this will reduce the
available fuel in the safest and most efficient manner. By taking this course of action ground crews were able to access the fire
sooner and more safely to extinguish it. Fire Suppression equipment was on site and standing by to be put to work as soon as it
was safe to do so. 

CEO AND EXECUTIVE MANAGER GO ON RURAL ROAD
STATION TOURS
Both the CEO and the Executive Manager Infrastructure
commenced a rural road station tour with the first trip
happening on Friday 4th June and included visiting
Wandagee, Middalya, Williambury and Lyndon Stations. 
 Unfortunately they were unable to meet with all station
owners however all roads off that main route were
inspected.  The discussions and information sharing with
the station owners was very helpful in understanding road
issues and the welcome provided was warmly appreciated. 
 The second part of the trip was undertaken on Friday 18th
June and  encompassed stations to the south and south
east of Carnarvon.

KEEP AN EYE OUT FOR THE
AUGUST NEWSLETTER - OUT 
MONDAY 2 AUGUST 2021

SUBSCRIBE TO THE
NEWSLETTER

If you would like to receive the
Shire Newsletter electronically

please email
hill.d@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

and in the subject line notate
"Newsletter Subscribe"

 
 



DO YOU HAVE A REQUEST OR A COMPLAINT FOR
COUNCIL?

Shire News

The  Shire of Carnarvon welcomes any feedback from the
community be it a service request, a complaint or just a 'well
done' on something that may have been achieved.

If you have a request be it footpath repairs, rubbish
complaints, road repairs etc. it is asked that you direct your
enquiry to the administration office located in Francis Street
and fill out the Feedback Form as provided or alternatively
email to shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au only.  These matters
can then be recorded and directed to the relevant
department whether it be an infrastructure. health, building
or administration in a timely manner. Your  request will then
be followed up to ensure that a satisfactory outcome and
response has been achieved.

IT IS REQUESTED THAT ANY COMPLAINT OR REQUEST
NOT BE DIRECTED TO COUNCILLORS OR STAFF IN
PERSON BUT TO THE SHIRE EMAIL ADDRESS MENTIONED
ABOVE OR ON THE FEEDBACK FORM.

A Customer Service Form is available on Council's website for
your convenience at www.carnarvon.wa.gov.au.  The request
can be emailed through to shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au,
mailed to PO Box 459, Carnarvon WA 6701 or handed in at
the front counter.

Alternatively, these forms are available at the front counter of
the Administration Building in Francis Street.

To note that over the last few months we have received a
considerable number of requests and/or complaints, all of
which have been answered within 5 working days with the
more complex matters being followed up regularly until a
satisfactory result has been achieved.

With the community's cooperation, we are able to log the
request which gives us greater ability to track customer
requests and improve our response.

CUSTOMER FEEDBACK -

PLEASE LODGE DIRECT WITH

ADMINISTRATION OFFICE 

GRID ON BLOWHOLES ROAD REPLACED
A grid on the Blowholes Road was replaced after it was
damaged and collapsed. The works were completed by Shire
crew to a high standard from the 16th to 18th of June.

MINILYA/LYNDON ROAD
Reopening works on the Minilya-Lyndon Road to reduce the
impact of washouts and make the road safer have been
completed however, the crossing remains closed.

Shire of Carnarvon Bushfire Risk Planning Coordinator
Gascoyne River Bush Fire Brigade and 
Local DFES personnel 

SURVEY CONDUCTED FOR WATER ACCESS POINTS 
With road construction works coming up shortly (Disaster
Recovery Funding Arrangements WA) as well as the potential
for a huge bushfire season, the Shire would like to know if there
are water access points that we can access in an emergency, or
any gravel pits that could be utilised for a more efficient road
re-construction process.  The survey has been sent out to all
pastoral station owners.

The feedback from this survey will be used as part of the tender
process for road works, and also shared with;

BUILDING UPDATE
The following statistics are provided for the month of June
2021 -

ENVIRONMENTAL HEALTH UPDATE - MOSQUITOES
A second round of street fogging was conducted in June and an
aerial mosquito survey for saltmarsh mosquitoes was 
 conducted in June of all breeding sites found, which was on
Babbage Is and One Tree Point area.  Rocky Pool was  also
checked for mosquito breeding after complaint. No breeding
found but samples collected.  Ponding behind speedway was
also checked and  no mossie breeding detected.



Shire News

LIBRARY AND ART GALLERY UPDATE
For the month of June a total of 1,309 visitors came through
the doors of the Library.

GOLDEN FEATHER HUNT 2021
Due to the Covid lockdown in Perth, the hunt was extended
until 31/05/2021; 18 white feathers were found in Carnarvon
Library’s Junior books and were beautifully decorated. One
Sapphire feather was found by Amanda (left) who won a book
prize.

EDITH COWAN UNIVERSITY GASCOYNE STUDY TOUR
The Library hosted students and academics to a morning tea
as part of the annual Edith Cowan University Gascoyne  Study
Tour on Tuesday 22nd June.

PARKS AND GARDENS UPDATE
Mowing has continued around the Fascine and Robinson
Street and at present, due to rainfall, sports ovals are being
mowed once a week.  Mowing and weeding of Northwater
area continues and pruning of trees that encroach on the
road in some areas has been conducted.  Damage to the
reticulation in Robinson Street has been repaired and a new
filtration system for reticulation on Northwater and Town
Beach has been installed.

ROADS
Mowing of public verges roadside has been carried out by
contractor and staff.  Pruning of trees that are in contact with
power lines has also been conducted by Council's contractor. 
 The damaged grid on the Blowholes has been replaced and
and opening grade on the Minilya/Lyndon Road has been
completed.    Works on the Bibbawarra Road crossing have
been carried out and sand cleared from river flow.  Coral Bay
streets have been swept and gully pits cleared.  

SWIMMING POOL REFRESHED
The swimming pool has received a face lift and got a coat of
fresh paint ready for opening

AIRPORT UPDATE
The public are reminded that face masks are mandatory whilst
inside the airport terminal and the Safe WA App has been
placed around the terminal and sign-in sheets at the entrance.  

Other works around the airport include the completion of the
refurbishment of the public toilets and the erection of the bus
shelter at the front entrance. New seating will soon be available
to replace the rusted outdoor seating - additional seating is
also on order.



Shire News

RANGER UPDATE

VISITOR CENTRE UPDATE
For the month of May 2,851 visitors came through the doors.
There were 165 tour and accommodation bookings.  The on-
line payment system for the Blowholes is working well with a
total of 432 payments made for 1141 nights.

YOUTH SERVICES UPDATE 
MAYU MIA YOUTH HUB
Summary of Particiption

CARNARVON YOUTH STRATEGY PLAN 2021 -24
The Shire of Carnarvon is committed to working collaboratively
with others to ensure young people are valued, empowered,
and supported to reach their full potential and are connected
to community. Young people have unique perspectives,
aspirations and needs. In order for them to reach their full
potential the approach must be targeted to different ages and
stages of development. 

Over the past three months, the Shire has undertaken
community consultation, research, and analysis to access the
extent to which the current youth services model and facilities
meet the needs of young people and community; this research
will ensure that Youth Services offer inclusive services to all
young people. 

GO PINK – NATIONAL BREAST CANCER FOUNDATION
FUND RAISING
Youth Support Worker Rena Abreu made a pledge to WEAR IT,
SHAVE IT, OR COLOUR IT with the National Breast Cancer
Foundation. Rena chose to COLOUR IT then SHAVE IT to help
raise funds for game changing research into early detection
and preventative treatments for breast cancer, which is vital to
increasing survival rates.

An afternoon tea with fun-filled events for all the kids including
dying their hair pink, dressing up and a lovely pink afternoon
was enjoyed by everyone. We had a visit from President Eddie
Smith and CEO Andrea Selvey. 

Rena set the pledge at $300.00, so far,
 a total of $487.00 has been raised, 
the money tins are yet to be counted.



Ranger News

NEED A RANGER? 
If you have an urgent matter that needs a Ranger's attention such as snake handling or a

dog attack, the Rangers can be contacted on 99410019
Please note that this is for urgent matters only and if the matter can wait until  Monday,

please call during normal office hours 8.00am to 5.00pm Monday to Friday.
 

Any material that is thrown or allowed to fall or is blown from a vehicle;
 the placing of waste in a reserve or public place 
the placing of domestic waste in a public rubbish bin
 the placing of bulk waste on your verge before the due date
 dumping of unwanted household, commercial or industrial waste in an open or public place
 throwing cigarette butts on the ground

LITTER AND THE LAW 
 
Litter is any refuse or general waste that is discarded in an open or public place. Litter can detract from the aesthetics of an area
and, depending on the nature and circumstance of the litter, can cause personal injury and/or environmental damage. Illegal
dumping includes rubbish dumped at the side of a road, or items left on a verge outside of collection times. 
 
There are many forms of littering and the Shire's Ranger Service will investigate each report. To ensure everyone continues
to enjoy our shire, we've placed litter bins on streets and parks throughout the area.
 
Litter can include:

Littering is an offence under the Litter Act 1979. Did you know littering carries a fine of up to $63,000 for individuals and $125,000
for corporations?
 
The Litter Act 1979 outlines what litter is and what constitutes littering. Littering offences are investigated and actioned by either
the Rangers, Police officers or from the Keep Australia Beautiful Council. Illegal dumping is now covered in the Environmental
Protection Act.  

 



Ranger News

OFF ROAD VEHICLE USE IN SHIRE CAMPGROUNDS
As per the Control of Vehicles (Off-road Areas) Act 1978, Off Road Vehicles (ORV) are not permitted to be used within the Shire
of Carnarvon unless on private property with permission from the owner, or in an ORV permitted area. 

As the Shire managed campgrounds, Bush Bay, New Beach and the Blowholes, are not approved as permitted areas for OVR
use, only licensed on-road vehicles can operate in these areas.  If you are caught driving an ORV in one of these campgrounds,
you may receive infringements and your vehicle may be seized.  Driving an ORV on a gazetted road is an offence under the Road
Traffic Act 1974 which may result in substantial infringements and your vehicle being seized by Police.

We ask everyone who frequents these areas to please respect our wildlife and the laws that have been put in place so everyone
can enjoy our wonderful Shire.  If you witness someone ignoring these laws, please report them to the Shire of Carnarvon
Ranger Services – 9941 0019 – and provide photographic evidence, if available. For ORV’s on the road, please contact the
Carnarvon Police Ph: 9941 7333.
 
Permitted Off Road Vehicle Areas Permitted areas are established under the Control of Vehicles (Off-road Areas) Act 1978 and
are where registered ORV’s, as well as licensed on road vehicles, are allowed to be operated. Private land can only be declared
as a Permitted Area with written authority of the owner.
 
The current publicly available, approved Permitted Areas, respective land managers and vehicles permitted in these areas are;

Gnangara, Department of  Parks and Wildlife – motorcycles and quad bikes of all engine capacities.
Pinjar, Department of Parks and Wildlife – motorcycles and quad bikes (no side by sides).
Lancelin and Ledge Point  - Shire of Gingin – motorcycles and quad bikes of all capacities, four wheel drives and buggies.
Kwinana, City of Kwinana – motorcycles and quad bikes of all engine capacities.
York, Shire of York –  motorcycles and quads only.
Karratha, City of Karratha – all off road vehicles.

 
WHAT IS AN OFF-ROAD VEHICLE?
Any vehicle that is not fully road registered (Class A) under the Road Traffic (Vehicles) Act 2012 (WA) is considered an off-road
vehicle. The Department of Transport describes ORV as including any vehicle that is not primarily designed for on-road activities,
including;

 Trail bikes
 All-terrain vehicles (ATVs)
 Forklifts and mobile plant
 Golf carts
 Non-compliant tractors
 Non-compliant utility vehicles
 Quad bikes



From Your Library & Art Gallery

As a part of Capture 2020
we had a Nook Exhibition  of

Artwork by Students from St. Mary's
School with their perception of 
Covid lockdown. We thank the

students for their time and effort



New Reads for NAIDOC Week

From Your Library & Art Gallery

Juniors

Non Fiction

eBooks



From Your Library & Art Gallery

Carnarvon Library is a network partner in the Be Connected program
run by the Australia Government.  It is an Australia wide initiative
empowering all Australians to thrive in a digital world. The Online

resources are used to offer support so you can develop your digital
skills and confidence.  See how Frank, below, has improved his skills

with video calling to connect with his family.  

Be Connected

If learning new digital skills interests you, whether it be on a PC,
phone or other device, video calling apps, the myGov app or emailing,

contact the Library on 9941 3727 to express your interest.



BROWNS RANGE WASTE
DISPOSAL FACILITY
OPERATING HOURS

 
Monday to Friday
7.00am - 4.00pm

 
Saturday 
CLOSED 

 
Sunday

8.00am - 2.00pm
 

Closed Public Holidays
 
 

RUBBISH COLLECTION
 

Monday
Morgantown/Babbage Island

 
Tuesday 

South Carnarvon
 

Wednesday
Brockman

 
Thursday

East Carnarvon/Kingsford/Browns
Range

 
Friday

Plantations - North/South
 
 
 
 

FEES & CHARGES
for the Browns Range Waste

Disposal Site can be viewed on
Council's website

 
www.carnarvon.wa.gov.au/Council

Budgets

Contact Details
(08) 9941 3727

Email

CARNARVON PUBLIC LIBRARY
AND ART GALLERY OPERATING

HOURS
Located 18 Egan Street

Carnarvon
 

Monday
10.00am - 5.00pm

Tuesday/Wednesay
10.00am - 5.00pm

Thursday
10.00am - 7.00pm

Friday
CLOSED

Saturday
CLOSED

Sundays & Pulic Holidays
CLOSED

 

library@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

CARNARVON AIRPORT
OPERATING HOURS

are determined by the REX flight schedule.
For flight information please contact REX on 13 17 13

Contact Details Airport
(08) 9941 1651

OPERATING HOURS
JUNE - OCTOBER
Monday - Friday
9.00am - 5.00pm

Saturday
9.00am - 12 noon

Sunday 
9.00am - 12 noon

 
NOVEMBER - MAY

Monday - Friday
9.00am - 5.00pm

Saturday
9.00am - 12 noon
Sunday - CLOSED

 
 

Shire Facilities

CARNARVON VISITORS
CENTRE

Cnr Robinson
Street/Camel Lane

Contact Details
(08)9941 1146

info@carnarvon.org.au

CARNARVON CIVIC CENTRE
For information relating to the hire of the
Woolshed, contact the Visitors Centre on

99411146

CARNARVON AQUATIC CENTRE
OPERATING HOURS

 
Monday - Friday

10.00am - 6.00pm
 

Saturday, Sunday & Public Holidays
10.00am - 5.00pm

 
Lap Swimming Only

Monday, Wednesday & Friday
6.00am - 8.00am

 
 

Christmas Day and Good Friday
CLOSED

 
 

POOL SEASON
The pool opens late September/early October and

closes in April
 

Contact (08) 9941 1415
 

For further details and fees please visit the Shire of
Carnarvon website

www.carnarvon.wa.gov.au/Community/Carnarvon/
Facilities/Canarvon Aquatic Centre
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CONTACT US
Francis Street
PO Box 459
Carnarvon  WA  6701
Phone (08) 9941 0000
Email: shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

 
 

Community



CARNARFIN 2021 - A GREAT SUCCESS
Congratulations to the Carnarfin Fishing Committee in
partnership with the Lions Club and Carnarvon Chamber of
Commerce, all the volunteers and sponsors that came
together and once again made Carnarfin 2021 a well
attended and successful event. Since the competition's
inception 1992 the event has only got bigger and better and
more competitive.

Fisherman and fisherladies from all over WA travelled to
Carnarvon to compete in the annual event again this year 

Some records were broken and some records still remain
with all competitors hoping that next year will be the year
that they reel in 'the one'.

Community



CARNARVON SOROPTIMIST'S CELEBRATE SOROPTIMIST INTERNATIONAL 100
YEARS & PLANT 100 TREES AT LOCAL GOLF CLUB

 
On Sunday ,June 20th Carnarvon Soroptimist Members planted 100 trees in Celebration of Soroptimist International
Centenary Year .

About a month ago it was suggested by a member that Carnarvon Golf Club might like 100 trees around their course.
Members of the Golf Club were delighted with the idea and they set about digging holes,setting up irrigation lines etc in
preparation for planting day, while Soroptimist members spoke with Kelly at Gascoyne Tropical Nursery to find out what
would be the most suitable trees to grow in the soil conditions at the Golf Club.The appropriate trees were ordered and a
planting date was set but had to be postponed for a week due to all the rain we had but a week later members from
Soroptimist & Golf Club worked together to plant the trees on a beautiful Sunday morning . The Golf Club members
surprised us with the unveiling of a lovely sign with the Soroptimist Logo and words “Soroptimist Street”.

A lovely morning tea and sausage sizzle followed , topping off a very enjoyable morning.

A big thankyou to Carnarvon Golf Club members for their enthusiasm & hard work in preparation for the planting and  for
the refreshments during & after planting. Thankyou to Gascoyne Tropical Nursery for their support & assistance with
selection & ordering of trees and helping load them onto trailer the day before along with Donna Green. We look forward to
watching the trees progress!

Community



the bin lid must be fully closed so wildlife are unable to pull the rubbish out and litter the street
all rubbish must be placed inside the bin, not on the ground near the bin. This will not be removed
by the Shire’s rubbish removal service. 

SULO / WHEELIE BINS 
 
Please remember that when you place your Sulo wheelie bin on your verge; 

 
The Shire offers a weekly Mobile Garbage Bin (MGB) collection service for all residents and businesses.
Please ensure that your MGBs do not weigh more than 70kgs and are placed on the verge prior to 6am
on your collection day.  MGBs must be in a serviceable condition (i.e.  no cracks/splits that could allow
rubbish to escape, not overfilled – lid to be closed etc) and orientated so that the bin lids open facing
the road with handles and wheels nearest the house. 

MGBs should be placed a maximum of 1m from the kerb or road edge and multiple MGB’s should be
spaced approximately 1m apart. For more information regarding Domestic Rubbish Collection, please
contact the Shire on 9941 0000 
 
You are responsible for this litter and can be issued an on the spot infringement of up to $500 for
individuals or up to $2,000 for companies/business’s.

Persons name and address or description of the offender 
What sort of vehicle it was- make, model, colour or registration number
Date, time and location of offence
Type of litter
Location of the litter

HOW TO REPORT LITTERING 
 
Do you believe you have seen littering occur or found some dumped litter? Contact the Shire of Carnarvon Ranger Services on
99410019 with as much detail as you can.  Did you notice or get any of the following: 
       

      
Did you take a photo on your camera or phone?

Community



CONTACT US
Francis Street
PO Box 459
Carnarvon  WA  6701
Phone (08) 9941 0000
Email: shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au
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CONTACT US
Francis Street
PO Box 459
Carnarvon  WA  6701
Phone (08) 9941 0000
Email: shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

 
 

From the 
Senior 

Citz

Community



CONTACT US
Francis Street
PO Box 459
Carnarvon  WA  6701
Phone (08) 9941 0000
Email: shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

 
 

Community

ROAD CONDITION REPORTS
If you are unsure of road conditions and want to check before you travel visit the
Main Roads WA website at https://travelmap.mainroads.wa.gov.au and check
out the Travel Map.  It provides up to date road incident and impact information.

 



CONTACT US
Francis Street
PO Box 459
Carnarvon  WA  6701
Phone (08) 9941 0000
Email: shire@carnarvon.wa.gov.au

 
 

Community

PLACES TO VISIT
Carnarvon Heritage Precinct
Lighthouse Keepers Cottage 

Carnarvon Space & Technology Museum 
Heritage Walk Trail 

Carnarvon Library & Art Gallery
Lock Hospital Tragedy Memorial -Heritage Precinct

HMAS Sydney II Memorial & Wall of Remembrance - Fascine
HMAS Sydney II Memorial Cairn - Quobba Station

Gwoonwardu Mia - Aboriginal Heritage & Cultural Centre
Bibbawarra Artesian Bore

Blowholes
Red Bluff  and Gnaraloo Station

Kennedy Ranges
Visit Farm Gates for Fresh Fruit & Veg

Chinaman's Pool
Miaboolya Beach

Historical Pioneer Cemetery
Rocky Pool

Quobba Station - Humpback Whales Viewing
 
 
 
 

PLACES TO EAT
Bumbak's Preserves & Ice Creams

Kingsford Bakery 
Norwesta Cafe

Port Hotel 
Sunsets Cafe at One Mile Jetty

Sails Restaurant - Best Western Hospitality Inn
Harbourside Cafe & Restaurant 

Gascoyne Growers Markets 
Gascoyne Bakery 

Chicken Treat 
BP Roadhouse 

Carnarvon Hotel 
Schnappers Restaurant -  Gateway Motel

West Coast Fish & Chips 
Galleon Cafe 

Fascine Coffee Lounge
Morels Plantation
Coffee Cup Cafe

Pickles Point - Fresh Seafood
 
 

WHAT ELSE CAN I DO
Helicopter and Scenic Tours  4WD Tours

History & Food Tours
Walking Tours

4WD Tours
Fishing & Boating

Snorkelling & Swimming
Plantation Tours

Check out Coral Bay
Station Stays

Outback Pathways - Self Drive
Jubilee Hall(1887) - Arts & Crafts

Bush Bay (Camping)
Windsurfing & Kitesurfing at Pelican Point

Windfest (January)
Town Beach - Sunset & BBQ

Ten Mile Bridge (New and Old)
Carnarfin Fishing Comp (May)

Carnarvon Speedway (March - September)
Motocross

Twilight Food Markets - Gwoonwardu Mia (Fridays)
Gascoyne Food Festival (May-September)

Bird Watching
Surfing

Visit the Murals around Town
Gascoyne Dash (March-April) - Off Road Desert Race

Carnarvon Races
Tropicool Festival (August/September)

 

Carnarvon is the gateway to
Australia’s Ningaloo Coast and is

very close in proximity to the
Ningaloo Reef and World

Heritage areas.  Sitting on the
edge of the mighty Gascoyne

River delta, Carnarvon’s tropical
oasis is waiting for you to

discover.   

With an exceptional climate (average yearly
temp of 26°C), and a vibrant and diverse
community which offers exciting culinary
delights, you need to come to Carnarvon

and  ‘Catch a Taste of the Great Life’.

For more detailed information
please visit the Carnarvon Visitors
Centre in Robinson Street or visit

their website at
www.carnarvon.org.au



Community



Community

Carnival Promotions have been given
Shire approval to hold a Family Fun
Fair at the Town Oval on Friday 23rd
and Saturday 24th July 2021.  

SAVE THE DATE!!!



Kids Corner



Chill Out Corner




